Jimmy Davis Park Partnership Advisory Committee

Scheduled Meeting Thursday, September 11, 2025 – 5:00 PM Jimmy Davis Park Complex

AGENDA

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Public Comments
 - a. Reading of the Rules
- 3. Adoption of Minutes of meetings held:
 - June 10, 2025 Call meeting
 - June 18, 2025 Called Meeting
 - July 2, 2025 Regular Scheduled Meeting
- 4. Report of grant application by Beyond the Bell Inc., for after-school programs at Jimmy Davis Park.
- 5. Report on Putnam County Board of Commissioners' 2025-2026 Budget Allocation and SPLOST 10 Projects for Jimmy Davis Park
- 6. Update on three-year comprehensive plan
- 7. Discussion and possible action on the status of the three-year plan and the Jimmy Davis Park Partnership Committee
- 8. Adjournment

Jimmy Davis Park Partnership Advisory Council Minutes of Meeting

June 10, 2025 Jimmy Davis Park Complex

Attendees:

Annie Bishop, Gwendolyn Brundage, Sidney Jackson, Brandon Riley, Kilee Reid, Patricia Hurt, Richard Garrett, and Janie Reid

Staff:

Jerimiah Bullard

Call to Order:

Chairperson Janie B. Reid called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM. She began by welcoming the new council members, Kilee Reid and Brandon Riley. She also introduced and welcomed Jeremiah Bullard as the latest staff member at the park.

Approval of Minutes:

Minutes from the following meetings were presented for approval:

- Regular meeting held March 20, 2025
- Called meeting held April 2, 2025
- Called meeting held May 14, 2025

A motion to adopt all three sets of minutes as presented was made by Gwendolyn Brundage and seconded by Annie Bishop. The motion passed unanimously.

Staff Updates:

No formal update was provided, as the staff members (Haley and Parham) were unavailable. However, Jeremiah Bullard shared that operations were going well and expressed his enthusiasm for being part of the team.

Chairperson Reid noted that the BETA Club had recently planted flowers around the park grounds, which were a beautiful addition. She stated she would send a thank-you note to the group on behalf of the council.

Discussion and Possible Action: Proposed Council Bylaws:

Chairperson Reid informed the council that each member had a copy of the proposed bylaws in front of them, which the county attorney had reviewed. Due to the members receiving the document at this meeting, it was agreed to defer discussion and action to a call meeting scheduled for Wednesday, June 18, 2025, at 5:00 PM.

Discussion: Public Comments at Regular Meetings:

Richard Garrett inquired whether public comments would be permitted at this meeting. Chairperson Reid responded that they would not be allowed at this time and would instead be discussed during the call meeting alongside the bylaws. She referenced Garrett's prior position that the council should not require bylaws or inclusion of public comment procedures from the Putnam County ordinance "because the council is not that serious of a committee".

Meeting Calendar: July 2025 - April 2026:

Chairperson Reid asked the council to consider whether to continue with quarterly meetings or shift to a monthly schedule. The council decided to maintain the quarterly meeting schedule.

New Business:

Councilmember Brandon Riley inquired about installing a water fountain outside the facility. The council agreed to request that the Board of Commissioners consider funding and installing a water fountain as soon as possible.

Other Matters from the Floor:

None.

Next Meeting:

A call meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 18, 2025, at 5:00 PM to discuss and possibly take action on the proposed bylaws.

Adjournment:

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, Janie B. Reid From: Kilee Reid

Date: Wed, Jun 25, 2025 at 13:35

Subject: Jimmy Davis Park Advisory Council Meeting Minutes 6/18/25

To: Janie Reid

Jimmy Davis Park Advisory Council Meeting Recap

Date: June 18, 2025

Time: 5:00 PM

Location: Jimmy Davis Park

Meeting Type: Special Call Meeting

Purpose: Discussion and action on proposed bylaws

Call to Order

Chairwoman Reid called the meeting to order promptly at 5:00 PM, expressing gratitude to all members in attendance and reiterating the purpose of the meeting: to discuss and vote on the proposed bylaws for the Jimmy Davis Park Partnership Advisory Council.

Discussion of Proposed Bylaws

Chairwoman Reid opened the floor by referencing the previously agreed-upon purpose of this special meeting — to formally review and take action on the proposed council bylaws. She noted that since the last meeting, **one change had been made** to the document, which came from the **Putnam County Attorney**. The revision affected **Article 4.5: Public Comment**, clarifying that public comment procedures should be included within the bylaws themselves rather than as a standalone agenda item. Adoption of the bylaws would also mean the council would be aligning with the **Public Participation Ordinance** currently used by the Putnam County Commission.

Review of Commissioner Garrett's Comments

Members acknowledged receiving an email from **Commissioner Garrett** earlier that morning containing feedback and suggestions related to the bylaws.

- **S. Jackson** admitted he finds legal language challenging but noted that Commissioner Garrett made "good points" overall. He printed out the document for better understanding.
- **Brandon** agreed, stating that the feedback offered helpful clarifications but did not conflict with the direction of the current bylaws.
- **Kilee** added that Commissioner Garrett's suggestions largely mirrored the content of the proposed bylaws just worded differently.
- Chairwoman Reid affirmed this interpretation, stating that the Commissioner's comments appeared to restate the same intent in different language and reminded the council that bylaws can be amended at any regular or special meeting in accordance with Georgia state law.

Publishing the Bylaws

Council member A. Bishops inquired about the public availability of the bylaws.

Chairwoman Reid confirmed that once adopted, the bylaws would be shared via email with the council members and submitted by the County Clerk for publication on the public website.

Motion to Adopt Bylaws

A motion to adopt the bylaws as presented was made by **Kilee**, and seconded by another council member Gwen Brundage . With no further discussion, the motion was **unanimously approved** by a show of hands.

Announcements

Before adjournment, Chairwoman Reid announced that a **future call meeting** would be scheduled soon to discuss **a back-to-school initiative** hosted by the Jimmy Davis Park Advisory Council for community youth.

Adjournment

A motion to adjourn was made and seconded, and the meeting concluded shortly thereafter.

Meeting Adjourned at: 5:27 PM



Jimmy Davis Park Advisory Council Meeting Minutes

Date: July 2, 2025 Time: 5:00 PM

Location: Jimmy Davis Park Community Room

Presiding Officer: Chairperson Janie Reid

1. Call to Order

Chairperson Janie Reid called the meeting to order at 5:00 PM.

- 2. Public Comments Chairperson Reid opened the public comment portion by referencing the council's newly adopted bylaws, which include a formal provision for public participation under Section 242. She outlined the following procedures and expectations:
 - · Public comments are permitted on both agenda and non-agenda items.
 - All individuals who wish to speak must sign in prior to the start of the meeting.
 - Each speaker is allowed a maximum of three minutes to speak.
 - The Chairperson reserves the right to end public comments at any point if a speaker's remarks violate the standards outlined in Section 242 (e.g. disruptive behavior, inappropriate language).
 - As an alternative to speaking, attendees may also submit written comments or materials, which can be shared with council members.
 - The Chairperson may recognize council members or staff during public comments, but there is no requirement for council members to respond to public remarks during the meeting.

Chairperson Reid clarified the reason for explicitly identifying herself as the Chairperson. She noted that there had been confusion among some attendees, with a mistaken belief that Commissioner Richard Garrett was the chairperson. She firmly stated that she is the appointed Chairperson of the Jimmy Davis Park Partnership Advisory Council and that all comments, questions, and concerns during this meeting should be directed to her.

With that clarification, Chairperson Reid confirmed that three individuals had signed in to speak, and proceeded to call on each in turn:

Speakers:

- Jennifer Ray: Expressed support for Commissioner Garrett and the council's work. She suggested honoring Jimmy Davis with a mural or plaque and encouraged artistic contributions from the community. She also introduced her role as a cofounder of a local watchdog Facebook group and invited attendees to join.
- Karen Henry Garrett: Thanked the council for allowing public comments. She praised the
 park's recent improvements, welcomed the two new members (Kilee and Brandon), and
 encouraged better acoustics and microphones for future meetings. She also recommended
 increasing youth engagement by utilizing the building for after-school or holiday
 activities.
- Don Sadler: Voiced concern about the council's structure, stating it should be referred to
 as a "committee" rather than a "board." He criticized the policy of limited public
 comment and asserted that the council was being poorly managed.

3. Election of Council Secretary

Chairperson Reid announced the nomination of Kilee Reid for the role of Secretary. Reid had previously assisted in recording the minutes from the June 18th meeting and expressed interest in the position.

- Motion to Nominate: Annie Bishop
- Seconded By: Gwen Brundage
- Nominee Confirmation: Kilee Reid accepted the nomination
- Vote Outcome: Unanimous approval
- · Result: Kilee Reid was officially appointed Secretary effective immediately

4. Back-to-School Rally Discussion

Chairperson Reid proposed hosting a community-wide "Stuff the Bus" back-to-school rally at Jimmy Davis Park. This event would consolidate multiple smaller rallies across the community into one large, inclusive effort. She confirmed preliminary support from the Board of Education and access to a school bus for the initiative.

Ideas & Discussion:

- Kilee Reid: Emphasized unifying local organizations, creating a family-friendly atmosphere, and promoting partnership over separation. Suggested mural signings, volunteer DJs, Walmart sponsorships, and health screenings.
- Sydney Jackson: Proposed rotating bus locations at popular retail sites for school supply collections.
- Annie Bishop: Referenced a successful joint church-organized rally from past years.
- Richard Garrett: Recommended making the event more attractive by adding youthcentered tournaments and activities that showcase the park's revival.
- Brandon Riley: Advocated for a large-scale one-day event at the park, with tents for each
 organization, interactive activities, and direct community engagement. He offered to
 adjust the date of his own planned event to participate and contribute footballs for the
 kids.

Event Details Finalized:

- Date: Saturday, July 26, 2025
- Time: 9:00 AM 12:00 PM
- Location: Jimmy Davis Park
- Motion to Approve: Kilee Reid
- Seconded By: Annie Bishop
- Vote Outcome: Passed (Mrs. Bailey abstained)

Confirmed Partners (as of meeting):

- Mothers Against Crime
- Kiwanis Club
- Service League
- · People's Bank
- Huskins Law Firm
- Putnam Chapter #34
- Brandon Riley Entertainment

Logistical Elements Discussed:

Field day-style activities including obstacle courses, sack races, tug-of-war, and basketball

- · DJ and grill volunteers to be confirmed
- Possible Health screenings and food (hotdogs)
- "Stuff the Bus" use discussed: bus to serve as both a distribution point and visual branding piece, parked at the event
- Organizations encouraged to adopt a specific grade level to avoid duplication in school supplies
- Flyer distribution, local press coverage, and partnerships with local churches and retailers (e.g. Walmart, Piggly Wiggly)

5. Review & Discussion of Bylaw Revisions Submitted by Richard Garrett

Commissioner Garrett provided detailed comments and proposed edits to the bylaws for council consideration. He emphasized these were not mere rewordings but structural improvements, including:

Approved Change:

Section 1.1 - Name:

Added establishment date (March 2024)

Motion: Patricia BaileySecond: Annie Bishop

Vote: Passed

Deferred for Commissioner Review:

Section 1.2 – Purpose:

- Garrett proposed revising the council's purpose to emphasize revitalizing Jimmy Davis Park and engaging community input.
- Chairperson Reid clarified that the mission statement was established by the County Commissioners and any changes must be approved by them.

Additional Discussion Topics:

Clarification of language regarding council appointments (Sections 2.3 & 3.1)

- Public comments: Garrett suggested a more welcoming tone and the possibility of allowing response from council members, rather than following the rigid structure used by the Board of Commissioners.
- Chairperson Reid reiterated that the council follows Putnam County Commission ordinances and that while public input is welcome, responses are typically issued in writing for clarity and accountability.

6. Meeting Adjournment

Due to a disruption from the audience, the meeting ended abruptly. Adjourned: Approximately 6:30PM

Minutes Prepared By: Kilee Reid, Secretary Jimmy Davis Park Advisory Council Date Submitted: July 6th, 2025



2940 Riverside Drive
Macon, GA 31204
(478) 259-7566-0
(404) 374-8624-C
Sandra L. Dean, Executive Director
Tyrique Warren, Project Director
www.beyondthebellkids.org

BOOST Grant (Building Opportunities in Out of School Time) Afterschool and Summer Enrichment Programs.

Beyond The Bell is a non-profit (501c3) organization. Our mission is to provide evidenced-based programs for youth in order to provide them with LifeSkills to become healthy and productive adults. We have provided youth programs for the past 23 years in various locations including DeKalb County, Rockdale County, Bibb County, City of Savannah, and the City of Atlanta, under funding from the Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Services. In addition to this funding, we have received funding from federal sources such as Drug Free Communities grant and STOP (Sober Truth on Preventing Underage Drinking Act). Our State fundings include Governors Office on Hwy Safety, PIPP (Partners in Prevention Program), Parenting programs from Department of Human Services, children's Health Grants from Grady and Rockdale Hospitals, as well as the DHS After School funding for 15 years, (from the sites listed above).

BOOST Grants are intended to support the learning acceleration, academic development, connectedness, and well-being of Georgia's students, utilizing a whole child approach.

The purpose of BOOST Grants is to deliver evidence-based programming that helps students build essential academic skills while also addressing non-academic barriers. Programs are expected to provide academic acceleration, youth development services, and opportunities for enrichment, including exposure to new technologies.

The program places special emphasis on reaching students who face the most challenges. This includes youth receiving free or reduced-price lunch, those with disabilities, students experiencing homelessness or in foster care, English language learners, youth involved in the juvenile justice system, and those who are chronically absent. Programs in counties without existing state-funded learning centers will also receive priority.

Applicants must propose to use funds for at least one of the following purposes: • Expand access to serve more youth, with an emphasis on children who were most impacted by the pandemic. Potential strategies include: • Increasing program slots for children and youth • Expanding an existing program to a community with few or no options currently available • Creating a new program in a community with few or no options currently available • Increasing weeks, days, hours of summer programming • Reduce barriers to participation to ensure access for all. Potential strategies include: • Providing free transportation to and from the program site(s) • • Increasing access for children and youth with disabilities, youth experiencing homelessness, youth in foster care, English language learners, youth receiving free or reduced-price lunch, and migratory youth • Increase programmatic quality and expand or enhance supports/services offered. Potential strategies include: • Enhancing learning acceleration through increased staffing of certified teachers, new curriculum, staff professional development, and/or activities.

Plans to Use Jimmy Davis Park if approved:

We are respectfully requesting the use of this location basically for the space it has, the proximity of youth living in the area and its outdoor space for activities such as exercise, walking, etc. Youth will be trained in how to use outdoors as a form of recreation and healthy activities and an appreciation of the outdoors.

Beyond The Bell has the proper insurance as required and will consult with our insurance company on the liability. However, this is a discussion we would like to have on overall liability of the program.

Grant amount requested:

\$105,000. This amount requires a total of 51+ youth enrollment in the program.

A Three-Year Plan Proposal for the Operation and Maintenance of

JIMMY DAVIS PARK 125 HOGAN BOULEVARD EATONTON, GEORGIA 31024

Scott Haley, *Putnam County Recreation Director* Tweedy V. Parham, Jimmy Davis Park Grounds Maintenance Supervisor



Presented To: Putnam County Board of Commissioners

By:
Jimmy Davis Partnership Advisory Council
Janie B. Reid, Chairperson
Annie Bishop
Gwendolyn Brundage
Patricia Hurt

October 15, 2024

The Honorable Bill Sharp, Chairperson Putnam County Board of Commissioners Putnam County, Georgia 31024

Chairperson Sharp and Commissioners,

I hope this message finds you well. In April 2024, you created the Jimmy Davis Park Partnership Advisory Council and appointed Gwendolyn Brundage, David Levester III, Annie Bishop, Patricia Hurt, and me as members. You entrusted us with writing a three-year comprehensive plan for the revitalization and upkeep of Jimmy Davis Park, an invaluable asset to the Putnam County, Georgia community.

I am pleased to inform you that the council has recently concluded its plan. This document outlines specific strategic initiatives to preserve the park's legacy while ensuring it meets the evolving needs of our community. It emphasizes promoting health and wellness, fostering educational opportunities, and enhancing recreational facilities to make Jimmy Davis Park a vibrant hub of community life.

Our plan includes immediate and strategic actions such as upgrading playground equipment with inclusive options, adding workout stations, and enhancing the overall safety and accessibility of the park. These efforts aim to ensure Jimmy Davis Park continues to serve as a cornerstone of community engagement and a symbol of our collective commitment to enhancing the quality of life for all residents.

We hope you will begin working on these action items if this is acceptable. Although this plan has been completed, we want you to know that we are open to continuing to serve as the Jimmy Davis Park Partnership Advisory Council.

We thank you for this opportunity to work to help make a meaningful impact in our community while honoring Mr. Jimmy Davis, a World War II veteran and one of Putnam County's first Black commissioners. This act embodies a legacy of unity and perseverance.

Sincerely,

Janie B. Reid, Chairperson Annie Bishop Gwendolyn Brundage Patricia Hurt

PLAN SUMMARY

The historical and community-driven legacy of Jimmy Davis Park in Eatonton, Georgia, is significant. Originally known as East Eatonton Park, it was renamed in 2008 to honor Jimmy Davis, a World War II veteran and one of Putnam County's first Black commissioners. For over 50 years, the park has served as a central gathering place, hosting sports events, social gatherings, and community activities.

Between 2007 and 2011, the park experienced growth with regular maintenance, activities, and meetings for organizations such as Eatonton-Putnam Family Connection and Putnam County Planning and Zoning, led by Planning Director Sharon Darlington. However, it has also faced challenges, including periods of neglect and funding debates among county commissioners and area residents. Despite these challenges, Jimmy Davis Park is a testament to community resilience and ongoing efforts to preserve and enhance public spaces in Putnam County for recreational, educational, and community purposes.

Recent efforts to revitalize the park began in 2023, focusing on cleaning, upgrading facilities such as basketball courts and landscaping, and improving infrastructure such as parking lots and buildings. This restoration process reflects ongoing efforts to preserve and restore community spaces to their full potential. Today, the park is on its way to becoming a vibrant hub of community life.

The park's mission emphasizes promoting health and wellness through physical activity, mental rejuvenation, and a sense of peace. To achieve this, the Jimmy Davis Park Partnership Advisory Council was established. Council members Annie Bishop, Patricia Hurt, Gwendolyn Brundage, and Janie B. Reid, along with Recreation Director Scott Haley and Jimmy Davis Park Grounds Maintenance Supervisor Tweedy Victor Parham, provide strategic advice on park operations, recommending recreational, wellness, and educational opportunities and healthy lifestyle initiatives for the community. They collaborate closely with local authorities to develop long-term operational plans, ensuring the park remains a vibrant hub for years.

The newly renovated park will offer various amenities, including computer access for neighborhood school children, office space for staff, a game room, a big-screen TV, fixed recreation equipment, a multi-purpose field, a community garden, an outdoor basketball court, and a pavilion with a grill. These are coupled with upgraded playground equipment and walking workout stations, further enriching its offerings and helping make it a go-to destination for community activities.

Jimmy Davis Park's legacy honors its namesake. It is a testament to the community's resilience and the enduring importance of preserving spaces that foster connections and well-being while maintaining vital neighborhood spaces.

GROUNDS and BUILDING EXTERIOR	GOAL	STATUS
Install surveillance camera.	To curtail vandalism	Completed
Install a fence around the complex. We know this action has been completed, but we ask that you consider removing the newly installed gates to allow patrons to enter the walking area and use the pavilion at their discretion. Access is now limited to only during the posted opening and closing hours.	The park is supposed to be enjoyed by all and available for use during non-traditional hours. Cameras have already been installed to curb vandalism.	The fence is installed; however, we ask that you revisit this item as soon as possible.
Redo parking lot to include striping.	To provide adequate and safe parking.	Completed
Refurbish the basketball court and install new rims and nets.	Time to refurbish; they were worn out.	Completed
Install a volleyball court.	One was there previously, and some community residents have requested that it be placed back.	Requested
If ground space permits, planters for a "raised bed" community garden should be constructed. This could be a joint project with Putnam County Extension, Eatonton-Putnam Senior Citizen Center, and the community's youth.	This garden would allow the residents to come together, socialize, and learn from one another. It would also increase access to fresh, healthy food. It could also be a teaching tool for youth, teaching them where food comes from, the importance of community and stewardship, and environmental sustainability issues.	When the weather permits.
Upgrade playground equipment by adding inclusive equipment.	All kids are created equal with the same desire and need to experience play. Play that will challenge and inspire them physically, supports and stimulates them cognitively, and facilitates an emotional and social connection.	In progress
Add work-out stations around the walking track and a sitting area in the centerfield walking track area.	This will allow park visitors to engage in an aerobic workout and strength, endurance, and flexibility training while walking the track.	In Progress

D 4 1 1 11 C 11 '4 C C	m' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' ' '	E 1 2025
Restore the baseball field, name it "The	This is to recognize World War II	February 2025
Brown Bombers Field at Jimmy Davis	service members (residents of	(Black History
Park," and place a historical marker on the	Putnam County) who returned	Month)
site.	home and decided to put together a baseball team. The team was called	<i>or</i> June 2025
*The Eatonton Messenger is scheduled to do a news article on The Brown Bombers		
	The Brown Bombers and played baseball in all the surrounding	(Juneteenth Celebration)
in the coming weeks.	counties. One team member is still	Celebration)
	alive today @ one hundred years	
	old.	
	old.	
Keep the lawn and field manicured and	To maintain a sense of cleanliness	As often as
regularly remove any debris or trash. Plant	and community pride.	needed
trees, shrubs, and seasonal plants as needed.		
We suggest rose bushes and crape myrtles.		
36		
Regularly pressure wash the front entryway,		
back porch, and cement or asphalt surface.		
Make sure that all electrical lights are		
always working correctly.		
Ensure that outside bathrooms are always		
working correctly.		
Purchase seating for the pavilion.	Parks and cookouts are	Immediately
r drenase seating for the paymon.	synonymous. They provide a place	immediately
Ensure the pavilion is lighted and has	for people to celebrate, cook, and	
working electrical outlets.	socialize, whether it is a family	
	reunion, potluck, or picnic. These	
Build a grill near the pavilion for families	grounds are perfect for family	
and visitors for cookouts or picnics.	gatherings.	
•		

BUILDING INTERIOR	GOAL	STATUS	
Purchase tables, chairs, a flat-screen television, board games, and at least two computers that students will utilize to aid them with their school assignments.	The building is empty, with no furniture, leading some to believe the facility is not open. The few who have visited do not stay long because there is nowhere to sit and nothing to do inside the building.	As soon as possible.	
Leasing of Building: The current rental fee for the facility and grounds is exceptionally high, which deters people from using the facility for family reunions, birthday parties, church programs, receptions, etc. We understand that the baseball field will not be rented to anyone requesting to use it for a stage or vendor space.	Current: \$500 + \$100 Staff = \$600 for 4 hours (1 rental per day) *\$250 Refundable Deposit is required * Total Due to rent - \$850 Proposed: \$400.00 + 150.00 staff for 6 hours (1 rental per day) and a \$150.00 refundable deposit. Total Due to rent: \$700.00 • Parking—The rental agreement will include the new lower parking lot and the parking lot in front of the building. • No entry allowed on the middle road. • No parking inside fence by the basketball court, pavilion, walking trail, playground, or athletic field. • No vehicles allowed on the athletic field or walking trail. • No parking under the pavilion. • The building and grounds must be vacated by midnight on each rental day.	Request that the form on the BOC's website be amended to reflect these changes and that the building be available for rent at the proposed amount immediately.	

OPERATIONS & ACTIVITIES	GOAL	STATUS
Establish hours of operation to reflect seasons and ensure adequate staff are hired.	Adequate staff is required to ensure that the park is managed successfully, and hours of operation must be implemented that reflect certain times of the year. This is imperative so that the park will adequately serve the community.	Immediately
The community should be able to utilize the building for various events, such as parties, showers, meetings, etc. If the pavilion is rented to a group of two hundred or more, the renter will be responsible for renting two port-a-potties to accommodate the crowd, and the county's community event permit must always be adhered to.	Residents often struggle with finding a building to host family events, and churches and businesses in the area frequently desire to meet outside of their establishment; therefore, they often request to use the facility.	This is addressed in the rental information in "building interior" above.
Regular activities in the building: enrichment classes such as aerobics, knitting, and kid's tutoring. Retired teachers and college students can volunteer for these activities. Advertise using social media and The Eatonton Messenger to solicit. Post pictures of activities at the park. Use the field to have baseball, softball, and	The community is constantly asking for this service. Properly implemented and monitored will contribute significantly to building a healthy, educated, and vibrant community.	The department is now utilizing fields for practice, but other activities are needed.
soccer games at various times.		